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A farewell to 
I'll admit it: I have enjoyed the hours I've 
spent racking up minutes.

John McGlinn ’18
REPORTER

With all but an eighth of my high school career 
over, we received the announcement in class 
that my days of Membean have come to an 

end. As AP Literature & Composition teacher Mr. John 
Bohannon made this announcement, I realized that I have 
mixed feelings about the end of this era.

The online vocabulary lessons have been a staple of my 
English education at Malvern since the start of freshman 
year. Although my classmates and I have complained a lot 
in the past four years, I’ll admit it that I have enjoyed the 
hours I’ve spent racking up minutes. 

Over the years, Membean has inflated my grades and, 
more importantly, expanded my vocabulary. I’m saddened 
when I hear about underclassmen trying to cheat the sys-
tem. Membean really doesn’t feel all that different from 
any other computer game that might consume my hours. 
Trust the process. If you want to finish high school with 
a better repository of useful words, this game is one of the 
most useful ones around.

I thought of what could be the most fitting way to 
make a tribute to Membean and I have decided that it 
would be fit to use as many Membean words as possible 
to write one of my final columns. 
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Sexual assault is a hot-button topic in today’s society. While the discussion may be uncomfortable, the 
consequences of not starting that discussion could be dire. 

Editorial Board

P
oliticians. Powerful businessmen. Prominent 
celebrities. Household names, who have a 
huge effect on our culture, are being accused 

regularly of sexual harassment. As more and more 
women come forward, a question arises: how is 
Malvern preparing us to handle ourselves around 
women? 

We are learning more about assault by read-
ing the headlines. One in five 
women and one in 16 men will 
be sexually assaulted in college, 
according to the National Sexual 
Violence Resource Center. 91% 
of the victims of rape and sexual 
assault are female. 

We see prominent men get-
ting accused by multiple women 
of harassment. Matt Lauer. Louis 
C.K.. Marshall Faulk. We hope a 
Malvern alumnus never engages
in this behavior or makes this list. 

In order to make sure Malvern students know 
the behaviors and consequences of their actions 
around women, they need to be exposed to some 
form of education on sexual assault. 

Malvern needs to focus on two important areas 
where we see a need for growth. First, we need 
additional and enhanced situations where we work 
and learn together with young women as colleagues, 
developing respect for one another. Second, we need 
regular, consistent education on the definitions and 
consequences of sexual assault. 

Exposure

W
e believe that Malvern should incorporate an 
expectation that friars will interact with young 
women in a collegial context into the school’s 

graduation requirements. This experience could take 
a variety of routes: a co-educational class, one of the 
current activity offerings, a shared service project, or 
other programs. We know that this will be logisti-
cally challenging, but we hold that this challenge 

should be prioritized.
The question of how we learn to respectfully 

interact with women is a tough one to answer, and 
it’s also difficult to talk about. It can get dismissed 
all too easily since we do have many great co-ed 
activities with our sister schools. We support and 
praise the Malvern Theatre Society, SpeakUp!, Cups 
for Caritas, and all other service and activity pro-
grams where Malvern and students from schools 

like Villa Maria Academy or the 
Academy of Notre Dame share 
their talents to create amazing 
results. 

However, not all Malvern 
students participate in these 
activities. For the students who 
do not, this limits their interac-
tion with young women to be 
strictly in a social setting. For 
those of us who do not sign up 
for the co-ed activities, we will 
not get to interact with girls out-

side of parties, concerts, or dances. And in these 
formative years, in those contexts, our perception 
of the opposite sex can become skewed. 

When the majority of contexts in which we 
interact with girls are social settings, often fueled 
by alcohol and peer pressures, students may be more 
prone to objectify women. When women are just 
seen as sexual objects, there is a much higher chance 
for sexual assault to happen. 

The current model of optional activities is not 
building positive relationships with girls consist-
ently enough, because too often, our discussions 
are about who is hooking up with whom, and how 
each girl stacks up attractively. It’s seldom about the 
academic talents of our female peers or their contri-
butions to an artistic group. When most Malvern 
students do not get to interact regularly with young 
women in a professional or collegial manner, this is 
the consequence. 

Education

J
uniors and seniors may remember an assembly 
about sexual assault two years ago in the spring. 
It’s hard to say if students still can recall or 

have internalized the lessons from that event since it 
was so long ago. The Editorial Board believes there 
should be more exposure to events like these, but in 
a more effective way. 

Topics as sensitive as sexual assault require more 
individualized and engaging discussions. We believe 
that talking about sexual assault within smaller 
groups could be beneficial to educate Malvern stu-
dents. Opportunities like the J-Term or the AGE 
block could be used to discuss this topic. 

According to Director of Human Resources 
Mrs. Neha Morrison, Malvern does “Safe 
Environment” training with the faculty “to bring 
an awareness of what physical, sexual, and emo-
tional abuse looks like and what to do if any of 
these behaviors are observed.” She mentioned there 
have been discussions with the Counseling depart-
ment about bringing a similar type of training to 
students. 

We support the implementation of consistent, 
ongoing education about sexual assault for the stu-
dent body. It cannot be just a one-and-done assem-
bly that happens every few years. At most colleges 
and universities, this conversation is a mandatory 
one, and results must be evaluated and reported. At 
an all-boys school, we believe that age-appropriate 
conversations around sexual assault should begin 
early and continue on an ongoing basis throughout 
Upper School. 

Ultimately, any additional programming or dis-
cussions that Malvern implements will be useless if 
students are not open to these improvements. With 
stunning statistics and headlines facing us daily, we 
cannot ignore the fact that many of us will have a 
connection to sexual assault at some point in our 
lives.

Both Malvern and its student body can start 
now to make sure that we are ready to shift the 
conversation. ◊

SHIFTING the CONVERSATION

In our October issue, the story "Seniors slide, and so 
do AP scores" reported that many of Malvern Prep's 
AP scores are on a downward trend. 

The Advanced Placement (AP) issue is a 
complicated one. Three immediate ques-
tions that surface for me are: A.) Why do 

schools offer them? B.) What do they represent? 
C.) How do students hope to use results from 
AP courses? 

For many schools, AP courses represent 
the most rigorous course offered within an 
academic discipline and for purposes of this 
piece, I’m defining rigor as the top course or 
courses offered within a progression of learn-
ing. Working backward then, AP courses rep-
resent the highest level classes students can 
take at Malvern Prep. And because this is the 
case, and our students are seeking admission to 
outstanding colleges who demand the highest 
level coursework, AP courses populate many 
transcripts from Sophomore year on. 

There is a problem though. The game we 
subscribe to doesn’t always add up the way we 
want it to. For example, what happens when a 
student learns that the University he has been 
accepted to does not accept his AP coursework, 
regardless of his score on the spring exams? 
What do we say to these students? Because it 
seems to be happening more and more. 

All of this considered, analyzing AP 
Performance is an awfully difficult task. Sure 
there is a surface trend (good or bad), but the AP 
conversation runs much deeper. The underpin-
nings of student motivation for taking an AP 
course are interesting to me, as well as our own 
AP policy that states that a student must sit for 
AP Exams. I’m curious where we would stack 
nationally against other schools with an identi-
cal policy. Additionally, I wonder what it would 
look like to invite only those interested in taking 
the exam to take it. My sense is that things would 
change quickly when analyzing overall AP Scores. 

APs represent different things to differ-
ent people. I wonder if there is a way to capture 
these various motivations leading into a course 
of study, and if so, what might it look like for a 
teacher to know that some students are looking 
to score high on an AP Exam, while others were 
simply looking to credential internally for the 
course? Furthermore, what would it look like if 
still another set of students were working toward 
college credential for the same course, sans test? 
I’m hopeful that the college credentialing conver-
sation is one we can continue to push, because it is 
important and one that extends well beyond APs.

Patrick Sillup 
Assistant Head of School for Academics
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We support the 
implementation of 
consistent, ongoing 
education about 
sexual assault for 
the student body..
It cannot be just a 
one-and-done assembly 
that happens every 
few years.. 
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